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Bere Ferrers Parish Council
At a Special meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber, Bere Alston on Tuesday 16th June 2015 
Present     

                                     Cllr. R. Leithall                             Chairman of Council     
                                     Cllr. M. Benson                             Cllr. B. Lamb     



 Cllr. H. Boot-Handford        
        Cllr. R. Maycock          
                                     Cllr. D.M.A. Chapman                  Cllr. S. Munn    



 Cllr. P. Dennis           

        Cllr. R. Piper
                                     Cllr. S. Hanson           
        Cllr. G. R. Reed
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained that Cllr. Benson, Cllr. Maycock and Cllr. Reed are also members of the Bere Peninsula Plan. Cllr. Boot-Handford proposed suspending standing orders, seconded by Cllr. Lamb.
The Chairman thanked the Bere Peninsula Planning Committee for all the excellent work they have done over the last 3 years.

Just to remind all present this is a Council meeting to inform and discuss as to where the Neighbourhood Plan Group has got to. They have a comprehensive website and minutes in the public domain. Clear reports have been made regularly to Finance & General Purposes Committee. The Neighbourhood Plan once adopted carries legal weight; it is planning for growth not to stifle it.

This started as a Parish Plan which changed to the Community Plan then to the Neighbourhood Plan. Bere Peninsula Plan Group were formed to collate the information as having a plan is a good idea it narrows down how you use the land.

The Neighbourhood Plan is under the auspices of the Parish Council decide steps, consult with residents, analyse results and draw up a draft plan; then an official plan and seek approval and a referendum.

 Bere Peninsula Plan growth, how many houses are asked for by parishioners. Out of the 738 responses the vast majority wanted none or only a few.
West Devon Development Plan new houses, Bere Alston a minimum required 60.

The Chairman handed over to Cllr. Benson who explained the group’s objectives.

67. Presentation on the Neighbourhood Plan by members of the Bere Peninsula Plans Group.

To create a Neighbourhood Plan for Bere Peninsula up to 2031 that takes account of the sustainable 
homes, infrastructure and amenity developments that will be needed to accommodate anticipated population growth; at the same time conserving the essential rural nature of the area and conforming to the requirements and constraints of World Heritage, AONB, SSSI and Conservation Area designations.

General Context

· NPPF- presumption in favour of developer

· Must comply with West Devon Strategic Plan i.e. ‘Our Plan’
· New requirement is for 50 additional houses plus windfall

· No development is NOT an option

· Neighbourhood Plans will provide specifics for new housing

· West Devon Borough Council for sites produced 10 potential development sites on the Peninsula
· No Neighbourhood Plan- leaves us open to all developers

What will it mean?
· When adopted by West Devon Borough Council our Neighbourhood Plan will become a document with legal status and an important adjunct to their Local Plan-‘Our Plan’

· It will then have to be taken into account by the Planning Inspectorate and in all West Devon Borough Council planning decisions that affect the Peninsula up to 2031

a)
Cllr. Benson introduced Ewen Rae & Julie Overnell who have compiled the Local Facilities Services 
and Community Life. This covers three sections of the questionnaire as they provide the ‘glue’ that binds the community together.

Suggested Policies

· Promote local businesses e.g. supply chain

· Provide a managed information network for local organisations and activities

· Support community organisations to develop recreational facilities

· Encourage consideration of disabled community members when providing new or enhancing local facilities

b)
Environment- Graham Reed


We would like to hear your views on:-
· Protection of the environment- built and natural
· How to plan for needed additional housing

· How to encourage community engagement in protecting flora and fauna within the landscape

· How to encourage our community to contribute to reducing waste and generating renewable energy

· How to encourage community engagement in reducing emissions that impact on climate change

· How we can ensure that West Devon Borough Council and Devon County Council support our local initiatives

c)
Transport and Communications- Granville Starkie

· Consider a 20mph limit in villages (no speed humps)

· One way system or ‘preferred route’ for HGVs through Bere Alston

· Consider a ‘preferred delivery period’ for shop/pub deliveries in Bere Alston

· Passing places on Denham Bridge

· Later and Sunday bus/rail services, especially weekends and for Bere Ferrers

· Is a volunteer based bus service feasible- can the TASS services be extended (e.g. for weekends)?

· Consider ‘road narrows’ sign at Bere Alston exit on B3275 (or widen road between crest near Bowling Club and Quarry Corner)?

· Ensure minimum of 1 parking slot at every home constructed

· Include small laybys in any new development roads where feasible.

· How certain is the rail extension to Tavistock?

Communications

· Need for better Broadband and Mobile services. How can we improve?

· Additional sites for mobile masts?

· Can the railway route be used to improve Broadband coverage?
Progress to Date

· Principal truck movements in Bere Alston identified

· Support for one-way ‘preferred route’ from Co-op Logistics (main protagonist)

· Monitoring progress on Broadband and Mobile with John Sheldon (West Devon Borough Council)

· Much current BT activity on Superfast Broadband with likely availability by end 2015

· Improvements to mobile continue, but coverage and signal

· Support from Devon County Council could be better

d)
Economy- Ralph Maycock


The business and employment opportunities now and potential for the future.


Proposed Policies

· Support and promote Local Businesses

· Promote small Business Units

· Raise awareness of what is available locally

· Encourage local supply chains

· Promote Bere Peninsula for tourism/recreation

· Support projects to enhance connectivity

· Support Railway Enhancements

· Support Superfast Broadband

· Support better mobile phone services

Some ideas to develop our Local Economy

· Local business website
· Peninsula Chamber of Commerce

· Raise awareness of services and produce available locally

· Business sounding board
· Occasional Business- to- Business themed events e.g. Tourism, Building Trades etc.

e)
Housing- Mike Palmer/Jeremy Maddock

What do we want to achieve?

· Allocate housing sites to West Devon’s Minimum Housing Requirement

In doing so:

· Provide a range of house types, across all tenures, reflecting local needs

· Meet local affordable housing needs

· Integrate new housing into the community

· Deliver the necessary supporting facilities

What is the minimum Housing Requirement 2011-2031? 
· West Devon as a whole needs some 4,320 new homes (216 yr.)

· Of which Bere Alston has to provide 86 new homes (5 yrs.)

· Of which 36 have already been built or have planning permission

· Leaving the Neighbourhood Plan to allocate land for at least 50 new homes

In addition to this ‘minimum’ designation:

· West Devon have included a total windfall allowance of 960 homes

· If the Peninsula has to accommodate its proportion of these windfalls, then up to 25 additional new homes could also come forward

Site Selection Criteria

Sites have to be:

· Suitable

· Available

· Achievable

Potential development sites that are considered least constrained
· Land to South of Bedford Street-possibly up to 8 new homes

· Land to North of Woolacombe Road-1.0Ha- up to 30 new homes
· Land South of Woolacombe Road 0.7Ha- minimum of 15 new homes

· These could provide sufficient new homes to meet the Local Plan’s Minimum Housing Requirements

Other sites with more constraints:

· Land at Broad Park Road 0.7Ha- minimum of 10 new homes

· Land at Long Orchard 2.0Ha- minimum of 30 new homes

Additional Housing Policies

In addition to making Housing Allocations, it is intended that the Neighbourhood Plan should include policies relating to:
· Phasing of Development

· Managing Windfalls

· Mixed tenure requirements

· Meeting affordable housing need

· Integrating new housing into the community

· Housing design requirements

· Provision of supporting facilities

68. Questions at the discretion of the Chairman.

1) Cllr. Hanson-is the demand there, we have an ageing community and couples have lived in the same house for many years. If we don’t do the Neighbourhood Plan developers will come forward anyway.

2) Cllr. Dennis-will the infrastructure in the village be able to cope, would be better if it were staggered over the years.
3) Cllr. Lamb-
Your minutes of the 12th November mention Bere Peninsula Plan Group Bank Account. Cllr. Benson stated this was set up independently for the Community Plan, which is a legacy issue.

4) Cllr. Benson- Questions 2, 3, 4 to be taken to Finance & General Purposes.

5) Cllr. Lamb-
Are you required to have any form of Environment Assessment of the Plan? This is normally a lengthy procedure and it is likely to delay your August deadline.


Mike Palmer gave the following answer: Environment assessment will take place after the plan has been drafted; the length of time is fairly quick.

6) Cllr. Lamb-
 From your minutes your choice of sites appears to be in direct variance to the current decisions of the Parish Council. The variant in Mike Palmer’s presentation regards Parish Council’s decisions, as they prefer Long Orchard. Cllr. Lamb is concerned and asked if Mr Palmer was aware of the documents the Parish Council have put in. Cllr. Lamb feels this debate needs to be opened again. Mr Palmer asked if there was an evidence trail, reason and justification why one site is better than the other. Is there an evidence trail as plans of the present development site would need quite an amount of trees etc. to shield site.

7) Cllr. Lamb-
what is your updated timetable for successful conclusion. Cllr. Benson stated that it is still 2016, it may slip because of ‘Our Plan’. It was originally April, we are totally dependent on West Devon Plan going through.
8) Cllr. Lamb-
have you taken into consideration the Bere Peninsula Housing needs report. Cllr. Benson has spoken with Alex Rehagg who feels there may be a need for a fresh survey. Public consultation may show we need more affordable homes not less.

9) Members of the Public- regards the Broad Park Road site for 10 houses. The government state affordable homes to be included in the 10 houses. Cllr. Benson stated that West Devon policy is 6-10 detached before one has to be affordable.

10) Cllr. Lamb-where can we find the other draft documents mentioned in your minutes and filed under Resources?

Granville Starkey gave the following information.


http://www.berepeninsulaplan.org.uk/resources/pdf.htm
11) Cllr. Piper-It seems that the original Community Plan was to help the parish address issues of concern and improvements by consultation with parishioners and now the only agenda is where to put more houses for West Devon Borough Council. Cllr. Benson as you can see from tonight’s presentation there are other issues not just housing.

12) Cllr. Piper-How are the issues highlighted in the parish survey being addressed? Cllr. Benson the survey document is upgraded and a number of Public Consultations have been held where issues get addressed.

13) Cllr. Benson-item3 to be taken to Finance & General Purposes.
14) Cllr. Piper-on what grounds and what evidence is the group using to decide on how many houses are actually needed in the parish?


Cllr. Benson the evidence comes from the Land Availability Assessment, West Devon affordable homes and local connections.

15) Cllr. Piper- listening to the talk, these guys have done a lot of work; if we don’t have the plan then West Devon will go ahead and build on them. These guys are wasting their time.

16) Mr Palmer-West Devon are legal mediators of the process not drivers.

17) Cllr. Lamb-infrastructure has been mentioned in some detail, whether you have gone into infrastructure plan in detail. When it comes back to roads the Parish Council have been in contact with Devon County Council Highways officers and this is ongoing.

Cllr. Leithall stated what a good job the group has done with the presentation and I thank you for all the

work undertaken.

The Chairman thanked members of the public and members of Council for attending and declared the

meeting closed at 9.42pm

Signed this 30th  day of June 2015.

Chairman…………………………

